
                                                                                                       23 SEPTEMBER 2014
                                             

                                                                     TOWN BOARD SPECIAL MEETING 
                                                                                        TOWN HALL, MAHOPAC, N.Y. 
 
A Special Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Carmel was called to order by 
Supervisor Kenneth Schmitt on Tuesday, the 23rd day of September 2014 at 7:36 p.m. 
at Town Hall, 60 McAlpin Avenue, Mahopac, New York.  Members of the Town Board 
present by roll call were: Councilman Schneider, Councilman Lupinacci, Councilwoman 
McDonough, Councilman Lombardi and Supervisor Schmitt. 
  
Supervisor Schmitt reflected on the passing of New York City Police Officer Michael C. 
Williams formally of Mahopac, who tragically died following a motor vehicle accident 
while on duty.  He was the son of longtime Town of Carmel Police Officer, Michael G. 
Williams and his wife Joann, as well as nephew of Town of Carmel police officers Gary 
Johanson and Tommy Johanson. 
 
The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was observed prior to the start of official business. 
A moment of silence was held to honor those serving in the United States Armed 
Forces as well as in memory of Police Officer Michael Williams.   
 

PUBLIC HEARING HELD - PETITION FOR FORMATION OF STREET 
IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT PURSUANT TO TOWN HIGHWAY LAW SECTION 200 IN 
REGARD TO LONG POND ROAD IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT 
 
Supervisor Schmitt asked the Town Clerk to read the following Notice of Public Hearing 
as published in the Town’s official newspapers: 
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Ann Spofford, Town Clerk summarized the Notice of Public Hearing.  Copies of the 
Notice were made available to the public.  With no one objecting to the Notice of Public 
Hearing as read, Supervisor Schmitt opened the Public Hearing for public comment at 
7:40 p.m.  Approximately one hundred and fifty (150) people were in attendance. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt stated for the record that letters of support for the formation of the 
Long Pond Road Improvement District were received from Karen Peterfreund, Robert 
A. Peterfreund, Laura L. and Lawrence N. Rothenberg, David Kaplan and Barbara 
Rosenthal, and Justine Dinapoli who were unable to be present at the Public Hearing. 
 
The attorney for the petitioners, Charles Banks stated that his clients circulated a 
petition and filed it in July representing over 67% of the total road frontage.  He stated 
that the Town’s legal counsel has vetted the petition and the property descriptions 
associated therewith. Mr. Banks stated that the district is desperately needed. The poor 
condition of the roads is adversely impacting the property values in the area.    
 
Mr. Banks pointed out if the district is established, a separate Public Hearing will be 
held to consider the method of financing and that the board of directors of the Long 
Pond Association has taken no position with regard to the method of financing, whether 
it be per unit, by frontage or ad valorem as input from the community is requested.  He 
concluded by urging the Town Board to consider the strong support for the district by 
the petitioners as well as the support from the NYCDEP, who own several parcels in 
the proposed district. 
  
Jill Sanders-DeMott, president of the Long Pond Association provided additional letters 
of support for the proposed road improvement district to the Town Board.  She then 
directed attention to a map of the community which delineated properties whose 
owners are in favor of the district. Ms. Sanders-DeMott stated that she has lived in her 
house since 1987.  However, her family has been summer residents in the community 
since the late 1920’s. She stated that the roads have been an issue since she 
purchased her home. 
 
Ms. Sanders-DeMott stated that they are looking for the Town to partner with them to 
improve and maintain the roads because they are unable to do it themselves.  In the 
past, the community worked together cohesively, though not anymore.  She stated that 
there are property owners that do not contribute towards improvements and if left to 
themselves, the roads will become impassible and unsafe.   
 
Supervisor Schmitt stated that the additional letters of support for the formation of the 
road improvement district presented by Ms. Sanders-DeMott are from Marian Leonard, 
Robert J. Leonard, Minoo A. Desio and Nancy Sue (Rosado). 
 
Perin Schneider stated that she has been a summer resident of the community since 
the early 1960’s and a year-round resident for 42 years. She told of when her mother’s 
health was in jeopardy during a snowstorm years ago and she could not find someone 
to plow her road for an emergency service vehicle to gain access.  Ms. Schneider 
commented that the roads need to be taken over so that they will be maintained to 
provide safe travel for everyone. 
 
Bill Dandrea stated that he has lived on Hillside Road for 30 years and unlike Ms. 
Schneider, he has never had a mishap with the roads not being plowed.  Mr. Dandrea 
stated that the roads have always been plowed by the Town in a timely manner, 
repaired and paved on occasion.  
 
Mr. Dandrea stated his understanding that the petition was based on road frontage. He 
stated by his calculations, the majority of the people who live in the area are not in favor 
of the district.  He noted that the letters of support received are from individuals who 
have already indicated their support of the district by signing the petition. 
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Mr. Dandrea stated that he is not in favor of the proposed district. He reiterated his 
comment that a majority are not in favor and stated that of 54 families, 25 signed the 
petition and 29 did not.  He commented that he owns an acre of property and his 
neighbor owns an acre of property. She however, has frontage on three roads.  His 
house is assessed at twice the amount of hers yet she had more say with regard to the 
petition because she has three times the amount of frontage that he has.   Mr. Dandrea 
commented that he does not want to be taxed on the value of his house, that he should 
be taxed on his frontage.  He commented that there are people in the proposed district 
that own multiple parcels and are not residents.   
 
Mr. Dandrea stated that it was never mentioned that there would be two meetings in 
connection with the matter and it was not presented in the petition that there are two 
methods or more of being taxed.  He stated that there were individuals who signed the 
petition thinking that the taxes would be based upon the assessment of their house.  
Mr. Dandrea concluded that he has many other issues, however due to the imposed 
time constraints on the Public Hearing, he would take them up with his neighbors in 
person. 
 
Kricket Dyckman commented that she has lived in the Long Pond community for 32 
years and the Town had plowed, salted and sanded the roads until the Long Pond 
Association commenced their lawsuit against the Town.  She stated that when the 
Town offered to resume if they were not held in harm, certain property owners were not 
advised of this, as she would have supported it.  Ms. Dyckman stated that she was not 
a party to the lawsuit.  Ms. Dyckman stated that she agreed with Mr. Dandrea’s 
comments and that she is not in favor of the proposed road improvement district. Ms. 
Dyckman added that there were no signs posted on the roads in connection with 
tonight’s Public Hearing. 
 
Kathy Agostino stated that no signs were posted in connection with the Public Hearing.  
She stated that she did not understand why she was paying full assessment as any 
other road in the Town and now an extra $2,100.00 annually for the next fifteen years to 
bring the roads up to code and dedicate them.  She stated that she believed that she 
should have had a different rate at some point than the property owners on dedicated 
roads. 
 
Marian Silber stated that she has lived in the Long Pond area her entire life. Her family 
has owned property there since 1925 and she has owned her own home since 1978.  
Ms. Silber stated that she disagreed with the previous two speakers.  Ms. Silber stated 
that there are 64 members of the Long Pond Association in addition to owners of land 
which have not yet been developed. She stated that the Town has plowed for the last 
two years, since they had started this process.  Prior to that, they had to pay personally 
to plow and repair the roads.  It has been a burden to those who have participated and 
unfair because not all people have participated.  She stated that although she is not 
here in the winter, her neighbors have the right to have their roads plowed and safe. 
 
Kathy Dandrea of Hillside Road stated in connection with Ms. Silber’s comment that 
while there are 64 members of the Long Pond Association, there are property owners 
on Wixon Pond Road who will not be included in the road improvement district and will 
not be assessed.  She stated that she is not in favor of the district and estimates that 
her Town property taxes will double. 
 
Bob O’Conner stated that he has lived on Highland Road for 29 years and that the 
roads were serviced until approximately 15 years ago when changes were made.  Then 
about two years ago, services resumed. He stated that he is constantly pushing 
vehicles out of the snow and that the roads are unsafe.  Mr. O’Conner commented that 
the assessment for funding the district should not be based on road frontage, but based 
upon the number of buildable parcel(s). 
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Tom Beatty stated that he has lived on Hillside Drive for 34 years.  He referenced the 
Notice of Public Hearing read earlier in the meeting by the Town Clerk, reiterated that 
there were no signs posted by the Engineering Department and stated that they may be 
underrepresented at this time because people may not have known about the meeting.  
Mr. Beatty commented that it was unfair that the petition required 50% of road frontage 
rather than 50% of the property owners.  He inquired if the Town is moving forward with 
100% reassessment for everyone.    
 
Supervisor Schmitt explained that a town-wide real property revaluation is currently 
underway.  He stated that all properties will be brought to 100% valuation from the 
present 62%. 
 
Mr. Beatty inquired if that would result in a tax increase. 
 
Councilman Schneider pointed out the project is revenue neutral for the Town. In 
theory, one-third of property owners will pay more, one-third will remain the same, and 
one-third will pay less.  
 
Mr. Beatty expressed his concern that the estimates for the formation of the district 
would increase as a result of the revaluation.  He commented that he did not think it 
was fair that the different methods for financing the district were not presented at the 
time the petition was circulated.  He stated that he would prefer to see the assessment 
to the property owners based on road frontage. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough clarified that the maximum amount proposed to be spent 
on the improvements is $1.45 million. 
 
Councilman Lupinacci called upon the Town Assessor to confirm that two identical 
houses, one situated on a Town owned and maintained road and one on a private road, 
would not have the same valuation. 
 
Glenn Droese, Town Assessor explained that everything is driven by the market value 
of the property.  If sales show that these properties are worth less, they will pay less in 
taxes. 
 
Paul Mastropietro of Hillside Drive, commented that he is in favor of the establishment 
of the road improvement district.  He stated that he has experienced problems in the 
past with regard to ambulances gaining access to his property. 
 
Alan Obsatz stated that he has a summer residence on Pleasant Road that has two, 
with the possibility of three homes on it.  He has been part of the community for over 
thirty years.  He stated that he would support the decision of the majority of the families.  
Although personally, he further stated that he and his neighbor on Pleasant Road would 
not like to be part of the road improvement district and would be willing to take on any 
liabilities themselves.  
 
Kathy Buchanan of Highland Road stated that she supports the petition.  However, is 
not in favor of funding the improvements based on assessed value.  She stated that 
she would support a method of funding that is equal for all.    
 
Joanne DiDonato stated that she is in favor of the improvements.  However, did not 
support funding them based on assessed value.  It should be based per parcel.   
 
Ellen Dulberger stated that she has lived on Clearview Road since 1982.  She stated 
that she likes to walk throughout her community, however, finds it difficult due to the 
broken roads and impassible puddles during the rainy season. Ms. Dulberger stated 
that her husband purchased a plow for his truck just to plow her out so she could get to 
work.  She stated that she adamantly supports the creation of the district and has 
worked diligently with regard to instituting the petition.  
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Mort Cohen, Cross Drive North asked if the road improvement district is established 
and the roads are repaired, what will be done to enforce the speed limit in the 
community because even with the roads in the poor condition that they are in, drivers 
are speeding.  He suggested the installation of speed bumps. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt stated that when and if the road improvements are made, traffic 
control devices will be installed and the Town of Carmel Police Department will be 
enforcing the traffic laws, although generally speed bumps or speed humps are not 
utilized in the Town.   
 
Kay Bergin of Hillside Road commented that although she is on a fixed income, she 
supports the formation of the road improvement district.  She commented that the roads 
in the area have degraded over the years.  Ingress and egress to the community need 
to be improved. 
 
Paul Dulberger stated that he lives on Clearview Road and also has property on 
Pleasant Road.  He commented that he is in support of the petition and would like to 
see the roads brought to a safe and usable condition.   
 
Supervisor Schmitt thanked the members of the public for their comments.  He stated 
that a decision with regard to the formation of the district will not be made by the Town 
Board tonight. An additional Public Hearing will be scheduled with respect to borrowing 
funds for the road improvements. He pointed out that the homeowners in the district will 
be obligated to pay for the improvements.  Supervisor Schmitt stated that every effort 
will be made to notify residents of future discussions in regard to the matter via the 
Town of Carmel’s website. 
 
Gregory Folchetti, Legal Counsel explained that the Town Board can leave the Public 
Hearing open for a period of time to allow for additional written comments or if they 
wish, close it at this time.  Once the Public Hearing is closed, the Town Board must 
make a SEQR determination, consider an order establishing the district and then may 
consider authorizing the borrowing.  The borrowing cannot be authorized until the 
district is formally formed.  He suggested that if there is an issue with the signs, the 
Public Hearing can be kept open to allow for signs to be reposted. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt inquired when the Town Board could consider the formation of the 
district. 
 
Mr. Folchetti indicated that it would not be a long process in terms of time, a week or 
two after closing the Public Hearing.  
 
Supervisor Schmitt polled the Town Board to determine whether to close the Public 
Hearing at this time, or continue it to a later date. 
 
Councilwoman McDonough suggested if the signs were not posted, the Public Hearing 
should remain open to allow time for the Engineering Department to post signs. 
 
Councilman Lupinacci agreed with Councilwoman McDonough. 
 
With no one else present wishing to be heard on the subject of the Public Hearing, 
Supervisor Schmitt offered a motion to continue the Public Hearing until October 8, 
2014 for those who have not commented to provide comments with respect to the 
creation of the Long Pond Road Improvement District. The motion was seconded by 
Councilman Lupinacci. A roll call vote followed with all members of the Town Board 
voting in the affirmative. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt indicated that the Engineering Department will be posting signs in 
connection with the continuation of the Public Hearing throughout the neighborhood. 
 
 



                                          PAGE 13 
 

                                                                                              23 SEPTEMBER 2014        
        TOWN BOARD SPECIAL MEETING 

 

(Cont.) 
 
Councilman Lupinacci pointed out that by continuing the Public Hearing because the 
signs were not correctly posted, the Town Board is setting a positive example for the 
Zoning Board of Appeals and the Planning Board. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
All agenda items having been addressed, the Special Meeting was adjourned at 8:24 
p.m. to the scheduled Work Session.  

 
Respectfully submitted, 

  
 

Ann Spofford, Town Clerk  


